MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 1 February 2016 – 7.00pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.03pm and 7.06pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Graham Willcocks (from 7.26pm) Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
Cllr Hughes asked that the Clerk begin taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
14/16
To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Lynda Parker.
15/16
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr John Williams declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 9 (Action Tracking – Jameston Play Area). Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately.
16/16
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 11 January 2016. Cllr Hughes pointed out that under ‘Apologies’ Cllr Terry Williams should replace Cllr John Williams. Aside from this amendment, Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 11 January 2016 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 6 in favour, 1 abstention.
17/16
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 11 January 2016. Clerk reported that he had yet to hear back from Ben Blake, Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC), about the request for parking restrictions alongside the new bus shelter in Jameston. County Cllr Kidney agreed to chase up Ben Blake. Cllr Hughes reported that a Ford Focus was continually parked in the bus stop which meant that buses had to stop in the middle of the road near to a dangerous bend/corner in the road.
18/16
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence folder. Cllr Hughes highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· PCC consultation document on the future of The Avenue Centre, Tenby. Members expressed their unanimous support for keeping the centre open. Clerk asked to complete consultation document accordingly.
· Email from Tenby Town Council about the public meeting to be held on 11 February 2016 in the De Valance building, Tenby, to discuss the future of the Avenue Centre, Tenby. Cllr Hine reported that Angela Burns AM, was due to attend a meeting in the Swan Lake Inn at exactly the same time. Cllr Hughes agreed to mention this clash of meetings to Angela Burns’ office.
· Welsh Government letter confirming Section 137 expenditure limit for 2016/17 as £7.42 per elector.
· PCC report on responses to the draft PCC/Town and Community Councils’ charter. Clerk confirmed MCC responses had been included. No re-draft had yet been provided.
· New Ombudsman case received against 3 councillors.
· On-going Freedom of Information request awaits response from local resident concerning willingness to pay for hard copies of documents. Cllr Hughes highlighted the exchange of correspondence since 9 December 2015. Cllr Hall proposed that the resident be given the required 20 days to respond (since the last email from MCC) but that anything beyond that timescale be treated as malicious/vexatious. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 6.45pm) and/or by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.
19/16
  To receive and consider the following planning application and other notices;

a) NP/16/00013/FUL – Single storey rear and side extension at Southwinds, Jameston, Tenby. Members noted that no objections had been received from neighbours as far as they were aware. One neighbour had attended Public Participation and had expressed full support. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.

b) One planning decision was noted.

c) Cllr Hughes read out the content of a letter sent by MCC to Jane Gibson, PCNPA, about  NP/15/0526/FUL – New clubhouse development at Buttyland Caravan Park, Manorbier, as requested at the 11 January 2016 Full Council meeting. No response had been received. County Councillor Kidney reported that he had invited Jane Gibson to a meeting to discuss PCNPA planning policy. No response to date.



20/16
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 12 December 2015 to 13 January 2016. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £14,955.91 and that transactions totalling £716.53 had cleared the account. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £24,824.83. Cllr Hine proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
21/16
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· PCC had confirmed that the appropriate Planning Notices had been displayed in respect of planning application NP/15/0677/FUL – Manorbier Caravan Park. Evidence could be provided (photographs).

· Cllr Kidney was due to meet with Darren Thomas, PCC, that week to discuss flooding at Beavers Hill. Network Rail would also be approached. He would also discuss the poor state of the loose pavement kerbing in St James Place, Jameston. One solution might be to remove the pathway on one side of the road. Cllr Hughes reported upon dangerous parking at the junction of Cob Lane with St James Place, Jameston. County Cllr Kidney agreed to speak with Ben Blake, PCC.
· Flooding in Clay Park Road has been discussed with PCC. It had also been noted that large caravans were using that road. PCC will consider new signage to help alleviate this problem; possibly caused by SatNav directions!
· PCC meetings to discuss future budgets were taking place. PCC need to save £52.5m over the next four years.

· The Avenue Centre, Tenby: building in disrepair and costs would be high to update the building. Members agreed that MCC would support any attempt to save the building.


County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his helpful update.
22/16

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matter;
· Jameston Play Area – Clerk confirmed that Tawny Wood had undertaken to replace the Zip Wire supports before Easter. Cllr John Williams also confirmed that he would shortly be putting the zip wire back up. Clerk reminded Members of outstanding work at the play area. The grass mat under the rotoplay needed replacing. County Cllr Kidney agreed to seek advice from PCC and a contact provided by Cllr Hall on different types of matting. Clerk read out a quote from Hags-SMP to supply only a replacement mat. This totalled over £800 plus VAT. Welding on the entrance gate was needed. Cllr John Williams said that there was still plenty of strong metal left on the gate which could no longer be wrenched wide open. Matters had not deteriorated. Cllr John Williams agreed to monitor the state of the gate which RoSPA had determined as ‘low risk’. Cllr Hine reported that the picnic bench had been moved underneath the rotoplay. Members suggested that the bench be staked to the ground. Cllr Hine reported no dog fouling on site.
· Corner House land – Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (7.44pm) having declared a Prejudicial Interest in this item. Clerk reported that Red Kite Law LLP had been provided with an updated Statement of Truth (ST1) but had now asked that up to 4 trustees from MCC be nominated as MCC could not itself be registered as owner of the land. In addition, a Land Registry fee of £43 was now payable. See item below. Cllr Hughes asked whether these trustees would have to register interests when discussing this matter at future meetings. Clerk agreed to check with the PCC Monitoring Officer once County Cllr Kidney had also checked with the Monitoring Officer (Claire Jones). Cllr Long proposed that Cllr Hall and Cllr Hine be nominated as MCC Trustees for Corner House land if registration for adverse possession was successful. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – 7 in favour. Cllr Willcocks returned to the room at 7.50pm.
23/16
To consider participation in the Queen’s 90th Birthday Beacon events on 21 April 2016. Cllr Hughes read out a response from Helen Brickell that confirmed that farmers were unable to agree to the siting of a beacon in Manorbier Newton due to the wet state of the ground. Members wondered if a beacon could be sited on Skrinkle Headland. Clerk to check with PCNPA to see if they would welcome a beacon on their land. Cllr Hall raised questions on insurance, car parking and asked if any beacon event could be used as a fundraiser for the new sports hall in Manorbier. Members were content, in principle. Cllr Hall and County Cllr Kidney said that they would help organise any beacon event. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC does participate in HM The Queen’s 90th Birthday Beacon events. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention.
24/16
To consider and approve the following invoice for payment;
· Red Kite Law LLP (retrospective) - £43 (Land Registry fee). Cllr Hine proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 7 in favour, 1 abstention.

25/16
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Cllr Hughes asked that a letter be sent to PCC about the dangerous parking at the junction of Cob Lane and St James Place, Jameston and requested that double yellow lines be installed on one side of St James Place to ensure clear and safe access in and out of Cob Lane. This matter had been touched upon during the County Councillor’s report. Cllr Hall proposed that the Clerk write to PCC about the dangerous parking at this location. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hine reported back upon the recent One Voice Wales South East Pembrokeshire Area Committee meeting. There had been discussions about retrospective planning applications. Cllr Hughes said that the local press had reported some refusals recently of retrospective planning applications. Other matters discussed included the need for Town and Community Councils to exercise due diligence on any services taken over by them from PCC; one planet planning concerns (eco-planning issues); and, the recent public meeting held in Narberth on Mental Health issues in Pembrokeshire was only attended by one councillor from the area, in addition to Cllr Hine. Cllr Hine encouraged councillors to talk to constituents and to get involved in such meetings in order to save health services in the county.

Clerk reported that One Voice Wales had sent to MCC its One Voice Wales membership fee invoice for 2016/17 and that this totalled £184. Cllr Hughes confirmed that MCC’s Annual Precept had budgeted £200 for this membership. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC continue to be a member of One Voice Wales for 2016/17 and that the invoice totalling £184 be paid. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr John Williams asked about progress on installation of fibre optic broadband in the area. Members understood it had been installed and awaited switch-on. 


Cllr Hughes confirmed that the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 7 March 2016 at 7.00pm.  
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.01pm.
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